### PORT OF NEWPORT COMMERCIAL FISHING USERS GROUP COMMITTEE MEETING AGENDA

Friday, January 8, 2021, 9:00 am

This meeting will be virtual by invitation only.

You can view the live stream of this meeting on our YouTube Channel, Port of Newport Commission Meeting Audio:

 $https://w\underline{ww.youtube.com/channel/UCCAo3VCV9Yt4coXK7pUXAIQ}$ 

Live chat will not be monitored.

To submit public comment, please complete the form on our website here, no later than 4:00 pm on Thursday, January 7, 2021:

Public Comment CFUG Committee Meeting 1/8/2021 - Port of Newport

Your comment, up to 3 minutes, will be read into the meeting at the appropriate time.

I.	Call to Order				
II.	Changes to the Agenda				
III.	Public Comment (3-minute limit per person)				
IV.	Approve Minutes & Electronic Signatures				
	A. Minutes to Approve:				
	April 30, 2020	3			
	B. Approved Minutes to be Signed:				
	July 13, 2018				
	December 20, 2018				
	March 7, 2019				
	April 18, 2019				
V.	Financial Update	9			
VI.	Status of Upcoming Port Dock 5 Pier Construction Project	15			
VII.	Status of Ongoing Engineering Project to Replace & Upgrade				
	Electrical System at Port Docks 3/5				
VIII.	Port Dock 7 Replacement Planning Update				
IX.	Future Considerations				
Χ.	Adiournment				

-###-

### PORT OF NEWPORT COMMERCIAL FISHING USERS GROUP COMMITTEE MINUTES

Thursday, April 30, 2020

This is not an exact transcript. The audio of the session is available on the Port's website.

This meeting was held virtually by invitation only. The public was invited to view the live stream of this meeting on our YouTube Channel, Port of Newport Commission Meeting Audio. Live chat was not monitored. The public could submit comment through a form on our website no later than 4:00 pm on Wednesday, April 29<sup>th</sup>, to be read into the meeting at the appropriate time. No public comment was received.

Agenda Item	Audio			
Heather Mann welcomed General Manager Paula Miranda and invited her to introduce herself and give some introductory comments to the Committee. Miranda said she look forward to working with the Committee. She said she would look at the input from the Committee with respect, and the Port would try to address everything the best it can. She asked that the Committee members give an opportunity to talk with staff and allow the Port staff to deliberate and respond. She said that Bretz and the operations staff listen to what the Port's customers say. Miranda added she has full confidence in what operations staff does and what they bring. She invited Committee members to stop by and say hello once the health crisis has passed. Mann spoke about the role of the Committee.	Time 0:00			
I. CALL TO ORDER	7:04			
Committee Chair Heather Mann called the Meeting of the Port of Newport Commercial Fishing Users Group Committee to order at 1:50 pm.				
Committee Members Present: Mike Pettis (Pos. #2); Mark Newell (Pos. #3); Heather Mann (Pos. #5); Gene Law (Pos. #7); Bob Eder (Pos. #9), and Dave Thalman (Pos. #10).				
Alternates Present: Cari Brandberg (Pos. #4).				
Committee Members Absent: Clint Funderburg (Pos. #1); Ernie Phillips (Pos. #4); Ted Gibson (Pos. #6); Bob Aue (Pos. #8); and David Jincks (Pos. #11).				
Port Commission Liaisons: Jim Burke and Jeff Lackey				
<u>Management and Staff</u> : Paula Miranda, General Manager; Aaron Bretz, Director of Operations; Mark Brown, Director of Finance and Business Services; Kent Gibson, Commercial Marina Harbormaster; and Karen Hewitt, Administrative Supervisor.				
Members of the Public and Media: Rebecca Austen, Lincoln County Health & Human Services.				
II. CHANGES TO THE AGENDA	7:16			
There were no changes to the agenda.				
III. PUBLIC COMMENT	7:30			
There was no public comment submitted.				

#### IV. APPROVE MINUTES .....

7:46

- 1. December 20, 2018
- 2. March 7, 2019
- 3. April 18, 2019

A motion was made by Newell and seconded by Pettis to approve the minutes as presented. The motion passed 6-0.

### V. BEST PRACTICES FOR FISHING VESSELS/PLANTS ACROSS THE PORT DURING COVID-19

9:18

Mann commented that she was struck by the differences in the requirements in Alaska v. locally. She mentioned some of the concerns she has heard around the Port. Mann wanted to include a discussion of best practices, and introduced Rebecca Austen, Lincoln County Health & Human Services. Mann said she had been working with Austen on a pilot test program for the hake boats that could become a model. Austen advised that she had provided documents related to Alaska's guidelines which would be forwarded to the Committee members after the meeting. She reviewed some of the recommendations: wash hands well, observe 6' social distancing, use staggered schedules and meals, don't touch your face, wear face masks in common areas, avoid crowded places, keep the flow moving, and most important, sick people stay home. The virus can be transmitted even if you don't know you're infected, so get tested even with minor symptoms. There is upcoming testing scheduled for trawler crews. Symptoms may include flu like symptoms, headache, digestive issues, and loss or taste or smell. She suggested sharing information about where testing is available for those without insurance, and advised everyone to establish care with a provider. Austen said there are some big differences between the Alaska and Lincoln County guidelines. There are some sections in the Alaska guidelines that captains will want to look at. Austen said she has been working with Mann on getting the trawler crews tested. Mann said it has been a learning experience regarding emergency protocols. She added they would like to expand beyond the hake crews for those who are interested. Mann said the Alaska guidelines are strict as they face limited supplies and vulnerable populations. There are also vulnerable people on the coast. She commented she saw a lot of activity at the Terminal, and asked if something more needed to be done.

Law said he found everyone was paying attention in the community. Brandberg said that they had taken measures at the crab shack regarding social distancing with customers and crew. Eder commented that his vessel was currently out of the water on a project, and said he was glad to hear testing was loosening up. He said it was hard to stay away from each other on a boat. He would like to see a situation where people get tested before they are ill to assure they don't become incubators on boats. Austen says testing is opening up, but it is still complicated. They need permission to test and a way to communicate the results. Getting through the first wave with trawlers will help work out kinks and make the process as smooth as possible. Mann commented that the turnaround time was pretty good, but it is important to follow best practices. The hake boats crews will be tested May 8 – 11. The season opens May 15<sup>th</sup> so that will give time to replace crew if needed. She had heard some complaints at the Terminal that some fisherman were not taking the virus risk seriously and could be putting someone else in danger. Mann said she sent emails to the people she works for reminding them to take it seriously. Miranda said the Port was trying to implement all the measures possible. If people don't abide by them, it will be hard to stay open. The Port would like to continue providing services to the essential fishing industry, but also has to be concerned with keeping Port staff safe.

Mann asked if the boats were having trouble getting supplies. She mentioned that she had started to draft a document regarding best practices. Austen suggested getting the poster out for prevention, and

implementing cleaning guidelines from the Alaska document. She offered to develop a one page advisory. Mann said that would be great, and to include some tips on social distancing on vessels. Austen suggested it could include more on cleaning procedures and the use of facial masks if social distancing isn't possible. Bretz commented that vessel crews could be wearing masks 24 hours a day. The situation may be more similar to how families social distance. Mann said they are trying with testing, then self-isolation before getting on a boat, and when to stay on the boat. Brandberg added that for her crew it wasn't always possible to stay on the boat, and recommended calling in if a person feels even a little sick. She has heard that a lot of the small boats are doing the same.

Eder asked about the advisory from the Port regarding squid boats, asking them to side tie to one another so they didn't have to walk next to local boats. Miranda said she has heard some concerns, and it is difficult when people arrive in the middle of the night. It is intended that boats who want to side tie confer with the other boat to get approval. Miranda said it is prohibited to side tie without first getting permission from the other boat or the Port.

### VI. UPDATE ON PORT FINANCES: REVENUE GENERATED AT THE TERMINAL AND COMMERCIAL MARINA

44:04

Mann mentioned that Brown was the new Director of Finance at the Port, and she wanted to know if there was a downturn in business because of COVID-19. She remarked that some fee increases last year were targeted for electrical upgrade work. Brown referred to the documents included in the Meeting Packet. He said he did some digging into sales, specifically at the Commercial Marina. The hoist dock was down a bit, but moorage was up about \$76K. Overall, the Port was taking a small hit with COVID-19, primarily in the recreational area. The budget plan for FY 2020-2021 includes money for engineering for the electrical upgrades project. Brown said he had done some calculations on the break-even point for semi-annual and annual moorage. By length, the break-even point for annual moorage is 86', and for semi-annual it's 55'. He said there was more about the electrical upgrades in the Port Dock 5 update report.

Mann said she listened to the Port Commission meeting on Tuesday, and heard there were some issues around the halibut fishery reopening. Miranda said this does not affect the commercial vessels, and the Port has been working with ODFW on the recreational opening. She said ODFW may not have realized the issues recreational ports would face with the tentative opening date of May 14<sup>th</sup>. The Port received calls every day about the recreational boat ramp closure. The decisions have more to do with being a good partner with the City and County to prevent tourists flooding the area. Miranda added it will be difficult to manage people breaking the rules. She brought this issue up in the Regional Solutions meetings. Other ports are also concerned about the halibut dates. Right now the tentative opener is May 14<sup>th</sup>, but ODFW has assured Miranda they want to work with the Port. Miranda had a meeting scheduled with the County on Friday and with local ports next Wednesday. She said she told the County it would be difficult to keep the boat ramp closed if halibut opens. As she has been saying, any decision will not make everyone happy. Pettis commented that when halibut opened last year, the recreational marina parking lot was jammed, with people spilling out to park along the road. People were crowded elbow to elbow at the filet tables.

Pettis said, for the commercial fleet, with restaurants closed, the price of product has plummeted and the interest from buyers was down. Some boats were looking at a limited income source, so this might not be the best time for fee increases. Mann said she is working with Senator Merkley and others trying to calculate the impact of COVID-19. There is \$300MM in the CARES act to be distributed to fisheries, but the amount is not a lot for the entire nation. She asked to speak with Paula regarding any grants that may be available for fisheries related issues. Miranda said she is working with Representative Schrader on trying to bring funds for ports. She does not know if these funds would be able to be passed on to fisheries. Up until now, there has been no money provided for ports. The Port of Newport is doing okay for now, but that picture may change in the coming weeks. As to Pettis's comments about the filet tables,

Miranda said Bretz has started to remove hoses from the centers of the tables, hopefully to get some separation between users. Hopefully the Port will have a bit more control. Regarding the fee schedule, Eder said there may be a small alteration. He added that most of the crab fleet has sold at least part of the time over Port facilities. There was some discussion about the minimum charges at the hoist dock. Eder said if boats sell over the dock, fees are covered by live buyers. When loading bait, the boats are charged for an hour minimum even if it only takes 5 minutes. He suggested a fee of \$20 for services less than 15 minutes. Brown said there have been some adjustments to the fees; he will work with Bretz on that. Brandberg said this affected a lot of the boats, and the fees can compound. She said she appreciated the Port trying to address this. Bretz said the minimum charge was a change, and it was the recommendation from the CFUG Committee to make the one hour minimum. He added that those with those charges to bring their bills into the office. Law commented he also saw more people using wheelbarrows to load bait. Miranda said she wanted it understood that the Port is not interested in getting revenue from services that are not provided, and staff should not be providing services for free since all customers need to be treated equally. She said the Port will keep working on these issues to make sure charges are fair. Mann said they could continue to look at this in the budget cycle.

#### VII. UPDATE ON PORT DOCK 5 WORK

solution, which will happen a lot sooner than the channel dredging.

Bretz introduced the Staff Report included in the Meeting Packet. He talked about some of the challenges for the Port to find funding and the choice to use the phrase "fishing infrastructure" in order to communicate with those outside of the industry. The increase to moorage fees in order to fund electrical upgrades was made in part because moorage is a small percentage of a user's costs. The Port is trying to make some changes port wide that will benefit the Port but don't over charge individual boats. He reviewed the initial steps currently being taken on the EDA grant and what will be in place before sending out for a project management and construction bid. The plan is to begin work November 1st. Bretz said the first step for the electrical work is getting the engineering done so that the project can be put out for bid and permits can be pulled. He advised that the proposed budget includes money for engineering at Port Dock 5 and equipment at Port Dock 3. For Port Dock 7, the Port put in a 107 cap request to establish a federal channel into the marina at a 20' depth to accommodate larger boats. This was approved by the Army Corps of Engineers: this project would support the number one industry in the region, modernize infrastructure, and increase both maneuverability and safety. The ACOE needs to make sure this rises to federal interest, draw up the project scope, and then present a feasibility study to the Port. The Port and the ACOE will share these costs 50/50. For the dredging, the Port will contribute 10% of the cost, which could include in-kind compensation. Bretz said he had met with permitting agencies in February, and received favorable responses to the Port Dock 7 project. Right now it's conceptual, but more specifics would be required before permitting. Bretz estimates this is a five year project. Project planning was included in the proposed budget for next year. Eder asked about dredging around Swede's Dock. Bretz

Pettis commented on the limitations of the area inside the sea wall, and asked the Port to look at other areas where an additional commercial marina could be built or whether the sea wall could be moved. Bretz said the Port needs to get Port Dock 7 functional before looking to add space. Miranda said the Port would need to demonstrate the need to grow before getting funding, which means maximizing use of the current area first. Mann commented that she heard the Port was turning boats away. If the fishing boats didn't have access to the Terminal there will a massive problem at Port Docks 5 and 7. Mann said she appreciated the comments about infrastructure. She said with COVID-19 businesses were suffering and there may be ways to make connections by thinking outside of the box. Newport is a one-stop port. Miranda said she doesn't dispute the need, but the Port needs address issues inside the box for the time being. When these issues are addressed, then the Port can look toward the future. Brandberg commented that consumers' attitudes are changing and there could be increased demand for fish in the future. Mann

said this was more marina dredging rather than the channel. The Port needs to define the problem and

1:12:21

said she was on an earlier call with folks in Washington DC, and learned that USDA got approximately \$6 trillion in the CARES Act, almost all for terrestrial food production. Bretz asked about the possibility of a manual swing hoist available for smaller boats A challenge would be how to build it in such a way to discourage use by larger boats who would degrade the hoist, perhaps in a shallower location. Brandberg said it could benefit smaller boats, perhaps installed at the shallow end of the current hoist dock area. Law agreed a shallower area would discourage larger boats. Pettis suggested it could possibly fit as an extension of the Englund Marine dock, but people will use it if they can fit. Bretz said he appreciated the feedback.

#### VIII. FUTURE CONSIDERATIONS

1:42:27

1:50:19

Heather posed discussion of a future meeting schedule and asked if the Commission desired the Committee to meet more frequently. She said the Committee was here to advise the Commission and provide recommendations and concerns. Burke said he knew the Committee met as needed, but a year between meetings was too much. He suggested checking in biannually, and then as needed beyond that. It was good for the Commission to stay in touch with the largest group of Port users. Lackey said the budget process was a real nexus for the fishing industry. He suggested meeting with the Committee on the front end of the budget process regarding projects, issues, rates and fees. Then on the back end the Commission could provide communication to the Committee on what was decided. Lackey said twice a year would be a good schedule; communication both ways around the budget was important. Mann agreed that the Committee would provide a benefit by meeting around the budget. Miranda agreed that meeting twice a year and other times as issues arose would be a good schedule. It was valuable for the Port to hear what was important to the fishing industry, and inform the Committee about projects. Mann said she appreciated the Port's Facebook posts and website information updates. Miranda gave Angela Nebel kudos for staying on top of that. Continuing this relationship was in the proposed budget. Mann said it was good to see positive stuff highlighted. Lackey suggested that the Committee meet this year around the Port Dock 5 project.

IX. ADJOURNMENT
-----------------

ATTECTED

Mann thanked Hewitt for organizing the meeting. She commented she has heard great things about Brown and Miranda. Having no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:35 pm.

	ATTESTED:
Heather Mann, Committee Chair	Bob Eder, Committee Vice-Chair



#### FINANCE REPORT

DATE: January 8<sup>th</sup> 2020

PERIOD: July 1, 2020 to November 30, 2020

TO: Commercial Users Group

**ISSUED BY:** Mark Brown, Director of Finance and Business Services

#### **Finances**

#### **General Operating Funds (GOF) – all divisions combined:**

As an entity the Port is performing ahead of budget, but behind last year.

#### **Commercial Marina**

#### **Budget vs. Actuals**

- Revenues are ahead of budget
- Operating expenses are below budget.
- Net income is ahead of budget.

#### **Versus Last Year**

- **Revenues** are about 16% higher than last year
- Expenses are higher than last year, Materials and Services are 69% higher than last year.
- Next income is 33% lower than last year.

#### **International Terminal**

#### **Budget vs. Actuals**

- **Revenues** are below budget
- Operating Expenses are below Budget
- **Net Income** is ahead of Budget

#### Last Year

- **Revenues** are 5% lower than last year
- Operating Expenses have increased from last year
- Net income is significantly lower than last year

The Port has set aside \$138,000 for the Port Dock Electrical upgrade project.

#### **Accounts Receivable:**

Over the past year the Port has been able to reduce outstanding accounts receivable balances. There are a few accounts are causing an increase in the outstanding balances. Port staff do reach out to these vessel owners, I do

## encourage vessel owners contact the port, if there is an issue, as the Port desires to partner with vessel owners to resolve the situation.

Days Outstanding	Current	1 - 30	31 - 60	61 - 90	> 90	TOTAL
Amount owed as of Feb 29, 2020	295,532	36,962	16,528	4,753	75,713	429,488
Amount owed as of March 31, 2020	199,489	69,966	53,309	2,048	83,326	408,139
Amount owed as of April 30, 2020	208,425	100,515	34,674	47,474	61,737	452,825
Amount owed as of May 31, 2020	86,693	131,622	55,251	42,569	86,467	402,602
Amount owed as of June 30, 2020	94,068	59,108	80,131	38,649	137,365	409,320
Amount owed as of July 31,2020	72,442	55,759	21,976	56,807	131,978	338,963
Amount owed as of August 31, 2020	17,450	78,338	33,187	13,942	156,637	299,555
Amount owed as of October 15, 2020	44,532	61,652	42,681	33,177	158,724	340,767
Amount owed as of November 12, 20.	52,121	81,679	32,794	30,034	159,803	356,431
Amount owed as of December 09, 20	61,000	64,025	49,558	26,579	163,366	364,527

#####

# Port of Newport Commercial Marina

### General Operating Fund - Budget vs. Actual July through November 2020

	Jul - Nov 20	Budget	\$ Over Budget	% of Budget
Ordinary Income/Expense				
Income 14000 · Lease Revenues	60 644	77 500	(14.050)	81%
14000 · Lease Revenues	62,641	77,500	(14,859)	81%
14100 · Moorage	328,942	284,219	44,723	116%
14200 · Hoist Dock & Services	169,041	145,700	23,341	116%
14600 · Miscellaneous Revenue	15,698	0	15,698	100%
14700 · Permit Revenues	(441)	0	(441)	100%
Total Income	575,881	507,419	68,461	113%
Gross Profit	575,881	507,419	68,461	113%
Expense				
15000 · Personnel Services	162,774	210,013	(47,238)	78%
16000 · Materials & Services	185,111	704,302	(519,191)	26%
16990 · Depreciation Expense	20,801	20,801	0	100%
17000 · Debt Service	3,298	32,915	(29,617)	10%
Total Expense	371,984	968,031	(596,047)	38%
Net Ordinary Income	203,897	(460,611)	664,508	(44)%
Other Income/Expense Other Expense				
19000 · Capital Outlay	61,628	0	61,628	100%
19830 · GAAP - D/S Principal Pmts	(2,999)	(2,999)	(0)	100%
19860 GAAP - Capitalized Expenses	(48,770)	(48,770)	(0)	100%
19890 Overhead Allocation	229,288	229,288	(0)	100%
Total Other Expense	239,146	177,519	61,627	135%
Net Other Income	(239,146)	(177,519)	(61,627)	135%
et Income	(35,249)	(638,130)	602,881	6%

## Port of Newport International Terminal

## General Operating Fund - Budget vs. Actual July through November 2020

	Jul - Nov 20	Budget	\$ Over Budget	% of Budget
Ordinary Income/Expense				
Income 14000 · Lease Revenues	56,946	71,667	(14,721)	79%
14100 · Moorage	64,085	72,726	(8,641)	88%
14200 · Hoist Dock & Services	163,330	190,505	(27,175)	86%
14300 · Shipping Terminal Revenues	0	10,111	(10,111)	0%
14600 · Miscellaneous Revenue	277	0	277	100%
Total Income	284,638	345,009	(60,371)	83%
Gross Profit	284,638	345,009	(60,371)	83%
Expense 15000 · Personnel Services	69,306	79,353	(10,046)	87%
16000 · Materials & Services	89,425	65,958	23,467	136%
16990 · Depreciation Expense 17000 · Debt Service	529,430 152,399	529,430 473,058	0 (320,659)	100% 32%
Total Expense	840,561	1,147,799	(307,238)	73%
Net Ordinary Income	(555,922)	(802,789)	246,867	69%
Other Income/Expense				
Other Income 18700 · Property & Dredge Sales	10,914	0	10,914	100%
Total Other Income	10,914	0	10,914	100%
Other Expense 19830 · GAAP - D/S Principal Pmts 19890 · Overhead Allocation	(124,029) 13,554	(124,029) 13,554	(0) 0	100% 100%
Total Other Expense	(110,475)	(110,475)	(0)	100%
Net Other Income	121,389	110,475	10,914	110%
Net Income	(434,534)	(692,314)	257,781	63%

### Port of Newport Portwide

## General Operating Fund - Budget vs. Actual July through November 2020

	Jul - Nov 20	Budget	\$ Over Budget	% of Budget
Ordinary Income/Expense				
Income 14000 · Lease Revenues	304,742	338,750	(34,008)	90%
14100 · Moorage	877,340	652,704	224,636	134%
14200 · Hoist Dock & Services	336,554	350,789	(14,235)	96%
14300 · Shipping Terminal Revenues	0	10,111	(10,111)	0%
14400 · RV Parks	729,284	606,248	123,037	120%
14500 · Launch Ramp & Trailer Storage	50,952	34,708	16,244	147%
14600 · Miscellaneous Revenue	73,331	36,487	36,844	201%
14700 · Permit Revenues	(321)	0	(321)	100%
Total Income	2,371,882	2,029,796	342,085	117%
Gross Profit	2,371,882	2,029,796	342,085	117%
Expense 15000 · Personnel Services	776,982	919,812	(142,830)	84%
16000 · Materials & Services	801,157	1,452,502	(651,346)	55%
16990 · Depreciation Expense 17000 · Debt Service	687,618 352,624	687,618 962,357	(609,733)	100% 37%
Total Expense	2,618,380	4,022,290	(1,403,909)	65%
Net Ordinary Income	(246,499)	(1,992,494)	1,745,995	12%
Other Income/Expense Other Income 18100 · Property Tax Revenue	108,614	908,338	(799,724)	12%
18200 · Interest Income	9,203	0	9,203	100%
18300 · Grants	2,520	0	2,520	100%
18700 · Property & Dredge Sales 18800 · Miscellaneous - Non-operating	11,119 10,594	20,000	(8,881) 10,594	56% 100%
Total Other Income	142,050	928,338	(786,288)	15%
Other Expense 19000 · Capital Outlay	338,761	29,788	308,973	1,137%
19830 · GAAP - D/S Principal Pmts 19860 · GAAP - Capitalized Expenses 19890 · Overhead Allocation	(294,908) (264,322) (1,245)	(294,908) (264,322) (1,244)	(0) 0 (1)	100% 100% 100%
Total Other Expense	(221,714)	(530,686)	308,972	42%
Net Other Income	363,764	1,459,024	(1,095,260)	25%
Net Income	117,265	(533,470)	650,735	(22)%



#### STAFF REPORT

DATE: January 4th, 2021

RE: Port Dock 5 Pier Construction Project

TO: Paula Miranda, General Manager

**ISSUED BY:** Aaron Bretz, Director of Operations

#### **BACKGROUND**

The Port Commission accepted the construction bids for the Port Dock 5 Pier project, and selected Advanced American Construction Inc. for the project. We issued a notice of intent to award the contract on Tuesday, December 29<sup>th</sup> and we are waiting for the Port's protest period to end to move forward with contracting.

#### **DETAIL**

The Port intends to complete this construction project during this fiscal year but faces challenges due to the end of the in-water construction period on February 14<sup>th</sup>. Once the project begins, it will progress as rapidly as possible in order to lessen the impact on Port users; if we cannot get a sufficient extension to the in-water work period, that work will have to be completed in the fall of 2021.

We are moving ahead, and the construction plans and documents call for temporary access to remain for Port Dock 5 users for the duration of the project.

The tentative schedule calls for in-water construction to kick off on January 25<sup>th</sup> and be finished on March 5<sup>th</sup> (pending extension). The project would be completely wrapped up at the beginning of May.

We definitely understand that the construction project will be an inconvenient undertaking for Port Dock users, but our intent is to make is as little of an imposition as possible. One of the purposes of this Commercial Fishing User Group meeting is to draw out some of the challenges that will be faced so that we can be ready to implement solutions the moment that the challenges arise.

This project has been planned to keep access to Port Dock 5 open during construction, and that approach remains the plan. There will be some times when fueling will be a challenge at Port Dock 5 due to the temporary transfer to the new pilings, but outages will be forecast and short.